WESTERN BUTLER COUNTY AUTHORITY

607 MARKET STREET

ZELIENOPLE, PA  16063

PHONE: (724) 452-5501

Meeting Minutes – January 14, 2021
CALL TO ORDER:  

A quorum was reached, and after reciting the Pledge of Allegiance, Solicitor Matt Racunas called the Jan. 14, 2021 reorganization meeting of the Western Butler County Authority Board of Directors to order at 6:45 p.m.

PRESENT ON ROLL CALL:

Ed Eckenrode (entered at 6:52 via teleconference)
Mark Butler
Paul J. Kremer Jr.
Ron Lutz
Greg Such (via teleconference)
Thomas Tomayko (via teleconference)
Dave Weber
OTHERS PRESENT:

Manager Autumn Crawford (via teleconference)
Solicitor Matt Racunas (via teleconference, departed at 7:07 p.m.)
Solicitor John Rushford (via teleconference)
Consulting Engineer Chad Hanley (via teleconference)
Samantha Schmucker of HRG (via teleconference)
Facilities Manager Keith Warner
Office Administrator Evan George

Recording Secretary Nicole Peffer (via teleconference)
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Daniel Karns
REORGANIZATION:

Board Leadership

Solicitor Matt Racunas opened the meeting to accept nominations for Board Chairman. 
In a motion made by Paul Kremer and seconded by Greg Such, the Board voted unanimously to name Tom Tomayko as Board Chairman. Mr. Tomayko then directed the board meeting.

In a motion made by Greg Such and seconded by Paul Kremer, the Board voted unanimously to name Ed Eckenrode as Vice Chairman. 
In a motion made by Greg Such and seconded by Tom Tomayko, the Board voted unanimously to name Ron Lutz as Treasurer.

In a motion made by Ron Lutz and seconded by Dave Weber, the Board voted unanimously to name Greg Such as Secretary.

In a motion made by Ron Lutz and seconded by Tom Tomayko, the Board voted unanimously to name Dave Weber as Assistant Secretary/Treasurer.

Committees
The Manager named the committees and their members:

Personnel: Mark Butler, Ed Eckenrode, Tom Tomayko (chairman)
Finance: Ed Eckenrode, Greg Such, Ron Lutz (chairman)
Administrative Review: Daniel Karns, Paul Kremer, Dave Weber (chairman)
Facilities Maintenance: Dave Weber, Ron Lutz, Greg Such (chairman)
Professional Services

The Manager reviewed how changes with the current depository, Northwest, are causing issues with daily operations and recommended nominating WesBanco, Zelienople, as WBCA Depository. Certificates of Deposit would remain at Northwest, but the rest of the Authority’s business would be handled by WesBanco.
In a motion made by Ron Lutz and seconded by Paul Kremer, the Board voted unanimously to name WesBanco as the Authority’s new Depository.

In a motion made by Greg Such and seconded by Ed Eckenrode, the Board named HRG (Herbert, Rowland & Grubic, Inc.) as Engineer.

In a motion made by Greg Such and seconded by Ed Eckenrode, the Board named Racunas Law Group, LLC as Solicitor.
In a motion made by Ed Eckenrode and seconded by Ron Lutz, the Board named Habenicht, Novak and Birckbichler LLP as Accountant.
In a motion made by Tom Tomayko and seconded by Greg Such, the Board named Maher-Duessel as Auditor.

In a motion made by Ron Lutz and seconded by Greg Such, the Board adjourned the 2021 Reorganization Meeting at 7:07 p.m. and transitioned into the regular Board meeting.

VISITORS:

Lesa Gallagher and Sherry Cepek attended via teleconference. They asked where they could access the monthly meeting minutes. Manager Autumn Crawford said, moving forward, Board meeting minutes will be posted online to the Authority’s Web site after they have been approved by the Board.
MINUTES:  
In a motion made by Greg Such and seconded by Ed Eckenrode, the Board unanimously approved the Dec. 10, 2020, Regular Meeting Minutes, as amended.

BILLS AND COMMUNICATIONS:

A list of bills in the amount of $88,740.04 was presented to the Board in an Expenses by Vendor Summary with checks dated Jan. 14, 2021. Manager Autumn Crawford answered questions that board members had regarding the bills.  

In a motion made by Ron Lutz and seconded by Greg Such, the Board unanimously approved all of the bills for payment as presented by the Manager in an Expenses by Vendor Summary with checks dated Jan. 14, 2021. 

REPORT OF THE SECRETARY:

The Secretary had nothing to report.

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEES:

Personnel Committee 

The Manager said a new hire started Jan. 6, 2021, and seems to be working out well.
Finance Committee
The Committee had nothing to report.
Facilities Maintenance Committee 

The Committee met to review costs associated with the Act 537 Plan.
Administrative Review Committee 

The Committee had nothing to report.

REPORT OF THE SOLICITOR:
The Solicitor highlighted the following report items:
· Met with Zelienople Borough related to the increased meter reading costs. Documents are being gathered and another meeting will be scheduled with the Borough Manager and Solicitor to discuss the Authority’s legal position on the meter reading costs. 

· Filed a formal response to the Pennsylvania Office of Open Records in response to two Right-to-Know appeals filed by a resident. One of the decisions should be received in February. One of the appeals was denied and was ruled in WBCA’s favor. 

· Attended Harmony Borough Planning Commission meeting with the Authority Manager and Engineer.

· Continued work on expanding the Authority’s Articles of Incorporation in order to encompass future projects it may undertake. Revival resolutions and other documents must be executed every 50 years. Final revival documents and Amended Articles of Incorporation will be submitted to the incorporating Municipalities simultaneously.

REPORT OF THE ENGINEER:

The Engineer highlighted the following report items:
· Herman Pump Station Replacement Project: Contractor has begun to submit material and equipment submittals; expecting pump and wet well quotes.

· Act 537 Plan: HRG attended Harmony Borough Planning Commission, Harmony Borough Council, Zelienople Borough Planning Commission and Zelienople Borough Council meetings to discuss the plan and answer questions. The Engineer reported that the meetings have been positive thus far.

· Act 57 Tap Fee Update: HRG’s financial group will have a final draft prepared for the February Board meeting.
· Harmony Pump Station Upgrade: Field surveys are ongoing and almost half completed. Detailed measurements will be recorded.


· Water Pollution Control Plant Project: Held staff meetings, with two more scheduled.


· Act 57 Tapping Fee: A draft report will be presented during the February Board meeting.
REPORT OF THE MANAGER:
ADMINISTRATIVE

· In a motion made by Ed Eckenrode and seconded by Tom Tomayko, the Board voted unanimously to open an escrow account with WesBanco for the Frydrych Development.


· In a motion made by Ed Eckenrode and seconded by Dave Weber, the Board voted unanimously to close the Walnut Ridge Escrow Account. 


· In a motion made by Tom Tomayko and seconded by Greg Such, the Board voted unanimously to close the Brookview Farms Escrow Account.
· Ethics forms will be delivered to Board members. The forms must be turned into appointing municipalities or the Authority Manager.
FACILITIES
· The Manager said that during public meetings about the Act 537 Plan, many ask why a new facility is needed, rather than just sealing all the inflow and infiltration. She said it would cost approximately $100 million, without addressing any of the plant’s aging infrastructure. She proceeded to review a number of ongoing mechanical failures experienced in December. 

· The Manager said she would distribute annual ethics forms to Board members. Once completed, they must be submitted to the appointing municipalities by May 1, 2021.
SEWER SYSTEM REPORT

· Developments: The Manager briefly reviewed the status of the various ongoing developments, as well as the Foxwood Pump Station and force main.

· Harmony Place: The project is complete and the first reduction request was submitted. 

In a motion made by Dave Weber and seconded by Paul Kremer, the Board voted unanimously to a release request for the Harmony Place development in the amount of $28,508, with $5,031 remaining (15% balance.)

Ron Lutz requested an update on the Route 68-Edmund Street project in Harmony Borough. The Engineer raised the idea of combining this project with the Wood Street project into a single construction contract. He proposed meeting with Harmony Borough to discuss the possibility. Greg Such said he would schedule the matter on the agenda for Harmony Water Authority’s January meeting. The Manager said she would to attend and, with the Engineer, update the Board during the February meeting.

Dave Weber asked about an incident in October when the biology was lost at the wastewater treatment plant. The Manager explained that something – possibly disinfectant – destroyed the plant’s biology in a matter of hours. The solution was to reseed the facility, and the Manager credited the staff and networking efforts to recover the plant’s biology. 
The Manager also raised the issue of the U.S. Postal Service losing approximately 80% of the customer bills for January at one of its distribution centers. The due date has been extended five days. 
PAST DUE ACTIVITY


On Jan. 6, 2021, a total of 40 customers failed to respond to the 30-day past due notification and were posted for water shut-off. Payment was due on or before Jan. 16, 2021. Only customers on a public water service are included for shut off. Customers with a balance in excess of $20 who are 60 days past due are included.


	
	 Zelienople
	 Jackson
	 Lancaster
	 Harmony
	 Total

	 November 2020
	 $11,451.35
	 $5,612.11 
	 $410.07
	 $7,492.35
	 $24,965.88

	 December 2020
	 $10,871.74
	 $4,570.02
	 $441.87
	 $6,679.43
	 $22,563.06


OLD BUSINESS:

· No old business was discussed.
NEW BUSINESS:

· Mr. Tomayko asked whether a law exists requiring that the Authority extend the due date for customers to pay their bill if they did not receive one through the mail. The Manager cited the Public Utility Commission and Municipal Authorities Act, which state that customers are still obligated to pay bills in a timely fashion.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

The Board went into Executive Session at 7:53 p.m. to discuss potential litigation and contract negotiation and exited at 7:56 p.m. 
ADJOURNMENT:

As there was no further business to discuss, Greg Such motioned to adjourn, seconded by Ed Eckenrode, and the Jan. 14, 2021 Regular Meeting adjourned at 7:56 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,  

Nicole Peffer, Recording Secretary

Western Butler County Authority 


